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Dear Acting Captain Altorfer,

Our office has completed its review of the materials related to Recommendation 44.1 that
were submitted to us as part of the collaborative reform process. This package focused
on restructuring the Community Engagement Division within SFPD. After reviewing the
package and information provided by the Department, the California Department of
Justice finds as follows:

Recommendation 44.1: The chief of police should give the deputy chief of
Professional Standards and Principled Policing Bureau the responsibility of advancing
community policing throughout the entire department and the communities of San
Francisco.

Response to 44.1: On July 21, 2017, SFPD issued Department Bulletin 17-166,
“Restructure of Command — Community Engagement Division.” The Bulletin
restructured the command hierarchy for the Community Engagement Division (CED),
placing CED under the Deputy Chief of the Field Operation Bureau with a Commander
overseeing its operations. SFPD made this move to emphasize that community
engagement applies to officers throughout the department. The current Department
Bulletin, 19-173 (1ssued April 29, 2019) continued the restructuring under the Deputy
Chief of the Field Operations Bureau with a designated Commander for Community
Engagement, and Department Bulletin 19-093 (issued April 29, 2019) defines the units
and programs that the CED Division oversees.




CED and the CED Executive Sponsor Working Group created a Community Policing
Strategic Plan (Strategic Plan) with extensive community input. The Strategic Plan
furthers the recommendations in Pillar Four of the President’s Task Force on 21% Century
Policing (Community Policing and Crime Reduction) and identifies five community
policing goals: communication, education, problem-solving, relationship-building, and
SFPD organization. Each goal contains specific objectives, including policies,
community input, and accountability, to reach the goals. On August 5, 2019, SFPD
issued Department Bulletin 19-165 implementing the Strategic Plan. The Strategic Plan
created a standardized format for all district stations to follow to create their own
community policing strategies, including documenting and analyzing community
policing efforts. Additionally, Unit Order 20-04, “Annual Community Policing Strategic
Plans,” (September 25, 2020) established a standardized format for District Captains
completing their required annual Community Policing Strategy.

SFPD has also drafted Department General Order 1.08, “Community Policing,” which
has been approved by the Police Commission and is currently in the meet-and-confer
process with the police officers’ union. The Order was also created with extensive
community input, including through the Executive Sponsor Working Group. The Order
codifies that the CED is part of the Field Operations Bureau, requires annual community
policing plans, requires the collection of community policing data for effectiveness, and
mandates community policing training.

SFPD has instituted a variety of practices to advance community policing. These have
included (1) holding town hall meetings within ten days of every officer involved
shooting (Unit Order 16-03); (2) holding regular discussions with the community on use
of force (Unit Order 19-01); (3) requiring 21% Century Policing discussions at community
meetings (Unit Order 21-01); and (4) requiring twice-yearly community meetings on
officer conduct, the complaint process, and bias-free policing (Unit Order 20-03).

Under Order 1.08, CED is responsible for monitoring, coordinating, and evaluating
SFPD’s community policing efforts. The Commander is responsible for ensuring that
this information is discussed at the Captain’s Monthly meetings and holds an annual
meeting to present a review of the past year’s community policing events and outcomes,
as well as community feedback on the year’s programs. CED gathers community
policing feedback through community evaluation forms, surveys, and after-action
reports.

Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial
compliance with this recommendation. Please let us know if you have any questions or
would like to discuss further. Thank you.


























